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PUBLIC HEALTH INITIATIVES  
IN THE FOUR CORNERS OF 
COLORADO, 1955–1957

G����� M����, MD, MPH
B����� M����

Following two years of public health service in Nepal, 
my family and I moved in early 1955 to Durango, 
Colorado, where I began my assignment as Director 
of the San Juan Basin Health Department. Dr. Roy L. 
Cleere, State Health Director of Colorado, was a good 
friend who had maintained contact with me for several 
years, but whose letters had been increasingly urgent. 
The health department for the Four Corners region 
desperately needed a director. In 1949, Colorado�s 
government had organized a health unit by consolidat-
ing the counties of Dolores, Montezuma, La Plata, and 
Archuleta, but had not been able to secure someone 
to oversee operations. The health department served 
a population of 32,350 people in 11,436 square miles, 
but without leadership, it faced extinction. Three of 
the counties were already withdrawing from the unit. 
Cleere was familiar with my work instituting health 

programs in the remote country of Nepal and believed 
that my expertise would similarly invigorate the Four 
Corners� health department and solve its problems. I 
accepted the challenge. 

The decision to settle in Colorado was actually 
an easy one, despite Cleere�s salary offering of only 
$10,000. I had earned my medical degree in 1947 from 
Temple University and had interned at the University 
of Colorado Medical Center in Denver in 1948. My 
experiences in Denver were positive; I fell in love with 
the rugged beauty of the state and its people. Because 
my family and I had been subsisting in fairly primitive 
conditions for two years in Nepal, we believed we were 
well-prepared to live simply in Durango. My wife, Con-
nie, was a graduate of The Johns Hopkins University 
School of Nursing and thought that she could 
nd a 
nursing job to augment our income. We were both 
grateful to be in the U.S. for our 7-year-old daughter�s 

rst year of school. When she declared that she could 
ride a horse to school, that settled the matter. Accepting 
the position in Durango meant that I would be locally 
employed by the San Juan Basin Health Department; 
my commission in the U.S. Public Health Service 
(USPHS) was temporarily inactivated, but I would 
remain in the Reserve Corps.

SETTING THE 
GROUNDWORK

I arrived for duty on January 
1, 1955, confronted with the 

rst problem. The staff of the 
health department had been 
held together by Robert W. 
Balliger, the Chief Sanitarian, 
but without adequate quarters. 
They were housed in an old 
community hospital, which was 
ready to be torn down. A new 
hospital had been built with 
some federal funding under 
the Roman Catholic Sisters of 
Mercy, complete with space 
for the health department on 
the 
rst �oor of one wing. The 
community was predominantly 
Protestant, and many were 
suspicious of Mercy Hospital. 

Pictured: The staff of the San Juan Basin Health Department in front of the entrance 
of the health department housed in Mercy Hospital, Durango, Colorado, February 
1956. (Dr. George Moore is in the back row on the left.)




